
 

 

COUNTY BOROUGH OF BLAENAU GWENT 
 

REPORT TO: THE CHAIR AND MEMBERS OF THE 
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 

  
SUBJECT: EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE - 8TH SEPTEMBER, 2020 
  
REPORT OF: DEMOCRATIC SUPPORT OFFICER 
  

 

 
PRESENT: COUNCILLOR N. DANIELS (CHAIR) 

 
 Councillors J. Collins 

D. Davies 
J. Mason 
J. Wilkins 
 

WITH: Managing Director 
Corporate Director Regeneration and Environment 
Head of Legal & Corporate Compliance 
Communications, Marketing and Customer Access Manager 

  
DECISIONS UNDER DELEGATED POWERS 

 
 

 
ITEM 
 

 
SUBJECT 

 
ACTION 

No. 1   SIMULTANEOUS TRANSLATION 
 
It was noted that no requests had been received for the 
simultaneous translation service. 
 

 
 

No. 2   APOLOGIES 
 
No apologies for absence were reported. 

 

 
 

No. 3   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND DISPENSATIONS 
 
No declarations of interest or dispensations were reported.  
 

 
 

  
 

 



 

 

 
DECISION ITEMS - REGENERATION &  
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT MATTERS 
 

No. 4   LLANHILLETH PIT HEAD BATHS 
 
Having regard to the views expressed by the Proper Officer 
regarding the public interest test, that on balance the public 
interest in maintaining the exemption outweighed the public 
interest in disclosing the information and that the report should be 
exempt.  
 
RESOLVED that the public be excluded whilst this item of 
business is transacted as it is likely there would be a disclosure of 
exempt information as defined in Paragraph 14, Schedule 12A of 
the Local Government Act, 1972 (as amended).  
 
Consideration was given to the report of the Service Manager 
Business and Regeneration. 
 
The Corporate Director Regeneration and Environment advised 
that the report sought approval on a proposed way forward for the 
redevelopment of the Pithead Baths, Llanhilleth. The site was 
located in a prominent position in the community and had an 
ongoing negative impact on the local area due to its derelict 
condition. The Council had also received a number of dangerous 
structure complaints from local residents which had resulted in 
officers visiting the site on many occasions. 
 
The Corporate Director added that previously reports had been 
presented with the view of taking the site forward for 
redevelopment. However, due to a lack of funding and the 
complicated land ownership the Council had not progressed with 
redevelopment. A number of options for the site was considered 
and following assessment it was identified that residential 
development would be the most desired. If this option was agreed 
officers would then proceed with wider consultation on the 
proposal with local residents and members as well as preparatory 
work to establish costs and processes for a formal Business Case. 
 
The Corporate Director further gave an overview of discussions 
held at the Regeneration Scrutiny Committee and advised that the 
preferred option was accepted. 
 

 
 



 

 

The Executive Member for Economic Development and 
Regeneration recognised that the site had been an eyesore for the 
residents of Llanhilleth for a number of years and wished to extend 
thanks to officers on the work undertaken to bring forward the 
report. The Executive Member advised that it was our commitment 
to address areas of outstanding concern. The Executive Member 
welcomed the report which enabled the Council to proceed to the 
next stage to ascertain what was deliverable. 
 
The Executive Member for Education supported the report and 
advised that she was fully aware of the issues the site had caused 
residents, as well as it being a local hotspot for flytipping. The 
Executive Member felt that the area was long overdue for 
investment and welcomed the report.  
 
The Executive Member for Education referred to the consultation 
process and noted the importance of local engagement in order to 
address any concerns raised by residents.   
 
The Leader welcomed the report and concurred that consultation 
was vital and key, particularly in the immediate surrounding. The 
Leader suggested the Executive along with officers from the 
Communications, Engagement and Regeneration Teams work 
together to ensure a robust consultation exercise. The Leader felt 
that it was also important to include tenants and residents 
associations as well as other local clubs or organisations. 
 
The Leader added that it was our aspiration to resolve long 
standing issues which had caused the public concern.  
 
The Corporate Director Regeneration and Environment concurred 
with the request in terms of the consultation exercise. 
 
The Executive Member for Economic Development and 
Regeneration stressed the need move forward with urgency in 
order for work to commence and proposed Option 2, this proposal 
was seconded and it was  
 
RESOLVED, subject to the foregoing, that the report which 
contained information relating to the financial/business affairs of 
persons other than the Authority be accepted and Option 2 be 
approved as contained in the report. 
 


